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Funeral Etiquette
"How-tos" for supporting loved ones during 
their time of grief
Do you have questions about what to wear to a funeral or memorial service? Or wonder what to say to 
someone who has just lost a loved one? The information below may help guide you through unfamiliar 
circumstances.

 What to wear to a funeral or memorial service
The appropriate attire for a funeral or memorial service is simple: dress to show respect for the person 
whose life you are remembering. This means selecting clothes that are more conservative, not flashy or 
brightly colored. Darker dresses, suits, pants, jackets and sweaters are appropriate. Flip-flops, tank tops, 
shorts, sundresses, casual tennis shoes and cleavage are not appropriate. Even though the service may 
be a celebration of life, many of those attending will be mourning. Your goal is to blend in, not be 
conspicuous. 
A special note to teenagers or young adults: You live in a very casual world where jeans and casual shirts 
are appropriate in most settings. A funeral is not one of those. If this is your first time attending a service, 
talk to your parents or a trusted friend to help you select what to wear. This is the kindest way to show the 
family you care. 

What to expect at a funeral or memorial service
Depending on where the service is held and the wishes of the family, services today vary widely. 
Regardless, there are some common guidelines to know:

1. A guestbook will be outside the service for you to sign. Please do sign it and make your signature 
legible – the family will treasure reviewing the names of those who attend, and this will be the best 
way for them to remember you were there.

2. Be on time or early. It is rude to enter a service after it has started. If you are late, enter from one 
side and be seated as unobtrusively as possible. If the family is processing, wait until they have 
finished and reached their seats, then enter after them.

3. Seating: the family will have a designated seating area, usually at the front or the side of the room. 
This area will be marked, so look for “Reserved” signs and avoid sitting in these seats.

4. If an usher is present, you will be shown to a seat. If an usher is not present, it is courteous to enter 
a row from a side aisle to avoid climbing over people already seated.  Much as at any event, seating 
is “first come, first served” so if you want a “good” seat, arrive early and do not expect people to 
move for you. The aisle seats are the ones most preferred.

5. Enter the room and sit quietly. Turn off your cell phone and put it away. Your behavior should allow 
those around you to mourn without distraction.

6. There may be an open casket. At most services, you are welcomed to walk forward prior to the 
service to pay respects at the casket. Do not touch the body or any of the surrounding items or 
flowers. However, it is not mandatory to go forward if you prefer not to.

7. When the family enters, you will be instructed to stand until they have entered and taken their seats. 
Then you will be seated.

8. When the service ends, you will be instructed to stand while the family exits. This recessional will 
vary depending on the service and the presence of an open vs. closed casket.

   9. After the service, the attendees may be ushered out by walking past an open casket. It is most      
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1.                                                                                                                                                             
10       If you are not escorted past the casket, watch for direction on how to exit the service: at-
will or by escort row by row.                                                                                                                            
11.       If you are going to the burial and will be driving, you will form a queue behind the vehicles 
carrying the casket and family members. Turn on your lights and follow the car in front of you.  If 
your group is escorted to the cemetery, follow the directions of the officers; generally you will be 
waved through stoplights and stop signs, and out of courtesy other drivers may pull over to let 
you pass.

2. 12        At the gravesite, stand away from the site to allow the family to be seated before 
approaching. Then gather close so you can hear the brief service.

3. 13        Following the interment, you are free to leave as you wish. The family often lingers to 
speak to guests, and they will be your cue as to whether or not you should approach to express 
your condolences.

How to express sympathy following death
One of the most frequent questions we hear is, “What do I say to someone who has just lost a loved 
one?”  There may be special circumstances surrounding the death—an accident, a suicide, unexpected 
death during surgery—that make the question even more difficult to answer. Here are some simple 
suggestions:

1. Please do speak to the family. They will hear eloquent messages and bumbling messages. But 
the most important thing is that their grief is acknowledged.

2. If you knew the person casually or only slightly, stick with a short statement: “I am so sorry for 
your loss.”

3. If you have something positive to add, make the statement a little longer: “I am so sorry for your 
loss. John was the best teacher I ever had.”

4. If you won’t see the family, send a card or a note. The same message you would say in person 
can be written on the card.

5. Make a donation in the person’s memory. Most people designate a place of worship, charity or 
other organization that was important to them. The recipient will notify the family of your donation 
(but not the amount that was given).

6. Offer concrete assistance: a guestroom for family attending the service, grocery shopping or 
other errands, even staying at the family’s home during the service so the house isn’t 
unattended.

7. Reach out later, when the flush of attention has ended and the days of grieving may be long and 
lonely. A simple phone call that says “thinking of you” can mean so much.

8. Share stories that reflect the goodness of the life you’re remembering.
9. Listen. And listen some more.

What NOT to say following a death
Most families can relate head-shaking stories of inappropriate comments made following a death—
many of them well intended but offensive. Here is what to avoid:

1. Do not probe for details. It is not your business.
2. Don’t add value judgments: “It’s for the best,” “This is a blessing in disguise.”
3. Don’t assume the family’s beliefs are the same as yours. Avoid comments such as, “He’s in a 

better place now,” “Everything happens for a reason,” “It was God’s will.”
4. Don’t minimize the family’s loss: “Aren’t you glad it’s over?” “She wouldn’t want you to be sad.”
5. Don’t assume you understand what the family is feeling. Everyone grieves uniquely.

~ ~ ~
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SculptureWalk & Arc of Dreams Named TripAdvisor 
2020 Travelers’ Choice Winner
 Sioux Falls SculptureWalk and the Arc of Dreams have been named TripAdvisor Travelers’ Choice 
Winners for 2020. Each year TripAdvisor combs through reviews and ratings from travelers 
everywhere and use that information to award the best attractions in the world. This 
exclusive honor puts SculptureWalk and Arc of Dreams in the top ten percent of all 
attractions worldwide! 
 “This honor is a testimony not only to the artists who create our sculptures, but to 
the donors, sponsors and people of Sioux Falls who have made SculptureWalk a fixture in 
Downtown Sioux Falls for 17 years. The addition of the Arc of Dreams last summer was the 
capstone of SculptureWalk and help to raise our program to national prominence.” Said Jim 
Clark, Director of SculptureWalk. 
 Located in the heart of Historic Downtown Sioux Falls, SculptureWalk is the largest 
and most recognized annual public art sculpture exhibit in the country. 

Located in the heart of Historic Downtown Sioux Falls, 
SculptureWalk is the largest and most recognized annual public art 
sculpture exhibit in the country. 

Each year over $1,000,000 of sculptures highlight the architecture and culture in the center of the city.
For 2019, 59 new word class sculptures are placed on pedestals around downtown ranging from 

abstract to whimsical created to fit a broad spectrum of artistic tastes. 
What makes SculptureWalk special is being in an outdoor art gallery complimented by a wide variety of 

unique shops, culinary gems and craft breweries along the way.  Adding to the annual exhibit is over 30 
permanent and leased sculptures throughout the downtown.

Begun in 2004, SculptureWalk has exhibited more than 836 sculptures featuring artists from around the 
United States, 10 countries and 4 continents.  Each year the exhibit is refreshed in May with new sculptures 
that have become an annual event for travelers and art enthusiasts from around the world.

Coming in 2019, SculptureWalk will dedicate the Arc of Dreams, a 70 foot tall and 300 foot long stainless 
steel sculpture spanning the Big Sioux River created by South Dakota Artist Laurette, Dale Lamphere.

SculptureWalk has 
earned the distinction of being “Arc of Dreams”

Spanning Sioux River
Downton Sioux FallsThe O&B first reported on 

Sioux Falls’s “Sculpture 
Walk” and “Arc of Dreams” 
that spans the Sioux River in 
downtown Sioux Falls in the 
“WOW” issue, #10-19,. dated 
October 26, 2019.

T h a t s a m e i s s u e 
depicted and praised the 
beautification of the Sioux 
R i v e r t h r o u g h o u t t h e 
downtown Sioux Falls area.

https://siouxfallsarcofdreams.org/
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Don’t you agree that Sioux Falls is truly a

WOW CITY?
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Beverly Caesar ’54
WHS Senior Photo

Nancy Holm ’54
WHS Senior Photo

Thanks to Nancy Holm Renner ’54 and Beverly Caesar 
Baartman ’54 for sending me a hodge page of old ‘stuff’. 

Beverly Caesar Baartman ’54 
and Nancy Holm Renner ’54 at 

1999 Class of ’54 Reunion.
Howard and Beverly Caesar Baartman ’54 at 

Beverly’s 1999 class reunion.
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Shirley Lemke Smith ’54, Nancy Holm 
Renner ’54 & Pat Smith ’54 at 1999 Reunion.

Warner Brown ’54, Roslyn Lewin Bryner ‘54s  & 
Karen Gurley Brown ’54 at their 1999 reunion.

Roslyn Lewin Bryner ’54, Don Renner ’54 & Fred 
Bryner at 1999 reunion of the Class of ‘54

The Aikens Ladies
Beverly Caesar Baartman ‘54 also sent an 

old 1999 copy of the “Alumni Orange & Black”.  It 
included one very short paragraph about Nancy 
Aikens Niess ’56, (deceased), being chosen 
WHS Homecoming Queen in 1955 after both her 
Mother, Loretta Howe Smith ‘32 AND her, father, 
Frank Aikens ‘32 were crowned WHS Queen 
AND Marshall in 1931.  That in-itself is a great 
story, but there is so much more to the Aikens- 
Howe story.  Read on!

Bunny Aikens ’58
WHS Senior Photo

Nancy Aikens ’56
WHS Senior Photo

Deceased
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The ‘Aikens Ladies - WHS Story really begins with their maternal grandfather, Carl Howe being 
the first of the Howe - Aiken’s family to graduate from “Sioux Falls High School”, (latter renamed 
“Washington High School”).  Carl graduated in 1908 and was a gifted athlete while in high school.  He then 
lived and worked in Sioux Falls all of his life.

Basketball
Howe           Parks          Bratager
         Allison          Gray

Carl Howe 1908
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1931 ORANGE LETTER DAY
Queen Loretta Howe and Marshall Frank Aikens
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Bunny Aikens ’58
WHS Senior Photo

Nancy Aikens ’56
WHS Senior Photo

Deceased

Nancy Aiken ’56 was chosen Washington High School’s Homecoming Queen in 1955, 
and Nancy’s younger sister, Bunny Aikens ’58, was voted to OLD Royalty in 1957, 

Nancy was married to Loren Posey ’53, until his untimely death and Bunny is married 
to Mike Howes ’58.

Two 
Beautiful 
Sisters To 
Follow In 

Their 
Mother’s 

Royal 
Tradition

Mike Howes ’58
WHS Senior Photo

Loren Posey ’53
WHS Senior Photo

Deceased

1935 Loretta Howe Augustana Homecoming Queen
Following high school graduation, Loretta Howe enrolled at Augustan College and in 1935 

was again crowned Homecoming Queen at Augustana.  After college Loretta married her high 
school ”Marshall” and sweetheart, Frank Aikens, and the high school queen and marshal were 
blessed with two beautiful daughters, Nancy and Bunny Aikens.

Editor’s note:
I would like to 

sincerely thank Bunny’s 
husband, and my friend, 

Mike Howes ’58, for 
assisting so much with 

additional photos and copy 
for this wonderful story.

Jack
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Let’s Remember That
1955 Orange Letter Day

Queen 
Nancy 
Aiken 

and 
Marshall  

Bob 
Bass

left:  Paul Wegner
Master of Ceremonies 

right: Gary Hill
Talent Show MC
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Now Lets Remember That
1957 Orange Letter Day

1957 OLD Coronation

Queen 
Bev 

Byington 
and 

Marshall  
Willard 
Bishop
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Thanks to my 
wife, Debra, for 
sending these 

funnies’
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PLEASE SUBMIT YOUR STORY NOW.

On Sep 21, 2020, James Wylie ‘51 <jimwylie@sbcglobal.net> wrote:
Dear Jack,

	What a great edition of the O & B.......it seems evident to me from the content and 
comment of the "Patron Response" has moved your wonderful project to a level 
beyond what you initially anticipated .

	As we say in the clinic..."All behavior has meaning".  Speaking for myself, the 
expanded roster and current information on the WHS grads has been very 
rewarding and indeed a Spiritual Blessing as well. 

Jim Wylie ‘51 Jim Wylie ’51

WHS Senior Photo

On Oct 1, 2020, Robert J Solem <skyking.rjs@gmail.com> wrote:
Thank you for your September O & B, Jack!
It is especially interesting to me, because it includes photos of friends from my YMCA Camp Tepeetonka 
and Augustana College days.
Glad to hear that you are returning to normal health again.
BTW- welcome to the "goofy thoughts" club.
Which reminds me - while conducting the University of Saskatchewan Greystone Singers choir in an 
outdoor concert at Disneyland a number of years ago, I could see in the singers' faces that something 
was amusing them.   After the concert, one of the sopranos told me that Goofy had come up behind me 
and was conducting behind my back.  She added that she didn't know which Goof to follow! 😉
Bob Solem
Bridgewater High School ’53

On Oct 4, 2020, Jack Phillips ’54 <jackmp@me.com> wrote:
Dear Bob, thanks for the nice email.  I’m glad you saw some photos of some of your WHS friends 

in the last O&B.  I am always honored that a ’53 graduate of Bridgewater High School has been a 
subscriber to the O&B since August 6, 2013.  I sincerely thank you for your long and continuous support.

Are you still affiliated with the University of Saskatchewan Greystone Singers choir?  Were you 
affiliated with the  University of Saskatchewan?  I imagine your early friends from WHS would enjoy 
hearing something more about you, and seeing a photo from then and now.  (Both Camp Tepeetonka 
and Augie).

Stay safe and well.
Jack

Letter from Bob Solem continued next page.
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On Oct 7, 2020, Robert Solem skyking.rjs <skyking.rjs@gmail.com> wrote:
Hi Jack,
I wasn't expecting a response to my emal but I thank you for it.
To answer your questions...
I have not directed the Greystone Singers since the early 1990s and retired from the University of 
Saskatchewan in 1998 having taught Music and Music Education classes since 1962.
I really don't have many photos to share but I am waiting word from Augustana about the possibility of 
sharing yearbook photos of WHS grads.
Thanks again for doing the O & B and including me in your mailing list.
Bob Solem 

On Oct 11, 2020, Royce Adams ‘58 <Litljump@aol.com> wrote:
Jack - a note of interest. 
Subject: long ago. 
     Since we have so much time now being "home" I searched the computer and found 
these pictures hidden deep within the wherever here. So I decided to send them to you 
as we enjoy this year's hunting season. This was the Miller Hilton on the shores of Red 
Lake near Chamberlain, SD. Probably taken about 25 years ago. It kept us warm, the 
dinner was always superb, stored our gear, was a comfy place for the dog, and gave us 
the evenings for playing pitch. We each had our own bunk ( the snoring was unbearable) 
and we did bedding laundry every season at the beginning. Red Lake is now so full of 
water the Hilton would be under water. It was saved however when a fellow bought it and 

moved it somewhere. Enjoy the show. 
Royce Adams '58 

Royce Adams ’58
WHS Senior Photo
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On Oct 10, 2020, Jim ‘53 and Carole Ward <jcward1956@gmail.com> 
wrote:
Hi Jack, I am so glad you are feeling better.
 When I think of WHS, I think of you (realizing, of course, there are hundreds of 
WHS grads who feel the same way).  Recently, a bit of WHS history came my way 
and I am reporting on it to you.
 I think I told you about my move.  In case I did not, the information about my 
addresses is in the attached letter.  That letter requires some explanation.  With my 
move, I have divested myself of almost all of my WHS memorabilia. You recall that I 
sent some to you.  Suddenly, I acquired a little book printed under the auspices of the 

O&B in the very late 1930s or the early 1940s.  It is a guidebook for incoming freshman 
at WHS.  I found it fascinating reading.  It gave instructions to freshmen in a very 
avuncular fashion and was so “old fashion” in its approach that it made me chuckle.  The 

author was a Lawrence Silverton and illustrations were provided by Maurice Paulson – I know nothing of 
either of these men.  The book gave a run-down on classes available at WHS and 
contained a stern warning to consider college admission standards when selecting 
classes.  I don’t recall getting a copy of this little book when I came to WHS in 1949.  I 
thought the book was a priceless little bit of WHS history and I sent it to Tom 
Lemonds, (’52) (WHS class of ’52 or ’53) in Sioux Falls.  I had sent him material before 
which he got into the historical archives at WHS.

This is all really apropos of nothing much but I wanted you to know.
 Stay healthy.
 Jim ward ’53

Jim Ward 
2 Las Estrellas Loop #4055 

Rancho Mission Viejo, CA 92694 

Hi Tom,  
 The leDerhead above gives our new address.  We also have a new email: jcward1956@gmail.com  My phone 
number is (951) 201-4223. 
 Chet Groseclose gave me your address as I had misplaced it in our move.  We have located in a senior, staged-
living facility that is really super.  We did it to spare our kids from having to take care of us in the future.  We are, 
thankfully, in good health now but who knows what the future holds for us and this arrangement takes care of us all 
the way!  We love our digs, the food, the new friends we are making and all the acXviXes available to us. 
 A niece sent me the liDle book which I have enclosed.  She found it in the scrapbooks of my older sister, 
Kathryn Ward, WHS class of ‘48.  I think it is a liDle jewel and ought to be in the archives of the WHS historical group.  
Although there is no date on it, it must have been published in the early 40’s.  I don’t know who the author was but 
his avuncular style and sage advice made me chuckle several Xmes.  It is a liDle Xme capsule that must be saved.  
Perhaps there are copies already in the archives but I am not taking any chances.  Thanks for handling this for me.  I 
love to see history preserved! 
********************** 

Editor’s note:  No “Guidebook” was included in Jim’s email. 

Tom Lemond s ’52
WHS Senior Photo

Jim Ward ’53
WHS Senior Photo

mailto:jcward1956@gmail.com
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Merle Arthur Johnson 
December 08,1930  -   October-09, 2020

The O&B sadly reports the passing of. Merle Johnson, 
prominent Sioux Falls and South Dakota attorney.  Merle was 
married to our WHS classmate, Sharon Frank ’53 for 62 
years.

Merle grew up in Alcester, SD and attended Sioux Falls 
College and the University of SD. After serving in the U.S. Air 
Force he graduated from the University of South Dakota Law 
School in 1955.

The O&B sends our most sincere condolences to 
Sharon and all of Merle’s family.

Merle’s full obituary may be viewed at Miller Funeral Home’s web site.

Sharon Frank ’53
WHS Senior Photo


